PTSD and Suicide Risk Association: A Look at Data

by

Lieutenant Colonel Pete Eberhardt United States Army



United States Army War College Class of 2013

DISTRIBUTION STATEMENT: A

Approved for Public Release Distribution is Unlimited

This manuscript is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the U.S. Army War College Fellowship. The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

REPORT DOCUMENTATION PAGE						Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188		
maintaining the data needed, and com suggestions for reducing the burden, to	pleting and Departme Responde	reviewing the collection nt of Defense, Washing ents should be aware t	on of information. Send cor gton Headquarters Services that notwithstanding any o	nments regarding this burden , Directorate for Information (ther provision of law, no perso	perations on shall be	instructions, searching existing data sources, gathering and or any other aspect of this collection of information, including and Reports (0704-0188), 1215 Jefferson Davis Highway, subject to any penalty for failing to comply with a collection of		
1. REPORT DATE (DD-MM- xx-04-2013	YYYY)	2. REPORT TYPE CIVILIAN RE	PE ESEARCH PRO	JECT		3. DATES COVERED (From - To)		
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE PTSD and Suicide		5a. CONTRACT NUMBER						
					5b. GRANT NUMBER			
	5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER							
6. AUTHOR(S) Lieutenant Colonel P	5d. PROJECT NUMBER							
United States Army						5e. TASK NUMBER		
		5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER						
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Ms. Karen Malebranche, Executive Director, Interagency Health Affairs Veterans Health Administration, Department of Veterans Affairs					8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER			
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) Dr. Thomas Williams						10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)		
U.S. Army War College, 122 Forbes Avenue, Carlisle, PA 17013						11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)		
12. DISTRIBUTION / AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Distribution A: Approved for Public Release. Distribution is Unlimited.								
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOT Word Count: 7508	ES							
14. ABSTRACT The United States Surgeon General stated in the 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention "Between 2001 and 2009 an average of 33,000 suicide deaths occurred each year in the United Statesin 2009, more Americans died from suicide than from motor vehicle traffic-related injuries." Within DoD, suicide numbers for 2012 reached a high of 349 among the Active and Reserve Component. Estimates state that PTSD afflicts 27 percent of Veterans who served in Afghanistan and/or Iraq (as well as more than 30 percent of Vietnam Veterans and about 10 percent of Gulf War vets). This study analyzed data from a cohort of Veterans that had a non-fatal suicide attempt between October 1, 2010 and March 31, 2012, reported within the Department of Veterans Affairs' Suicide Prevention Application Network (SPAN) database. Analysis of the data suggests that those diagnosed with PTSD were associated with elevated risk for a non-fatal suicide attempt. The author makes recommendations on how the VA and DoD can minimize stigma, encourage individuals to seek help and reduce potential risk for suicide.								
15. SUBJECT TERMS Suicide, Stigma, Veterans, DoD, SPAN database								
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF ABSTRACT	18. NUMBER OF P	AGES	19a. NAME OF RESPONSIBLE PERSON		
a. REPORT b. ABSTRA	СТ	c. THIS PAGE UU	UU	40		19b. TELEPHONE NUMBER (Include area code)		

USAWC CIVILIAN RESEARCH PROJECT

PTSD and Suicide Risk Association: A Look at Data

by

Lieutenant Colonel Pete Eberhardt United States Army

Ms. Karen Malebranche, Executive Director, Interagency Health Affairs Veterans Health Administration, Department of Veterans Affairs Project Adviser

Dr. Thomas Williams U.S. Army War College Faculty Mentor

This manuscript is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the U.S. Army War College Fellowship. The U.S. Army War College is accredited by the Commission on Higher Education of the Middle States Association of Colleges and Schools, 3624 Market Street, Philadelphia, PA 19104, (215) 662-5606. The Commission on Higher Education is an institutional accrediting agency recognized by the U.S. Secretary of Education and the Council for Higher Education Accreditation.

The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of the Army, Department of Defense, or the U.S. Government.

> U.S. Army War College CARLISLE BARRACKS, PENNSYLVANIA 17013

Abstract

Title:	PTSD and Suicide Risk Association: A Look at Data		
Report Date:	April 2013		
Page Count:	40		
Word Count:	7508		
Key Terms:	Suicide, Stigma, Veterans, DoD, SPAN database		
Classification:	Unclassified		

The United States Surgeon General stated in the 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention "..Between 2001 and 2009 an average of 33,000 suicide deaths occurred each year in the United States..in 2009, more Americans died from suicide than from motor vehicle traffic-related injuries." Within DoD, suicide numbers for 2012 reached a high of 349 among the Active and Reserve Component. Estimates state that PTSD afflicts 27 percent of Veterans who served in Afghanistan and/or Iraq (as well as more than 30 percent of Vietnam Veterans and about 10 percent of Gulf War vets). This study analyzed data from a cohort of Veterans that had a non-fatal suicide attempt between October 1, 2010 and March 31, 2012, reported within the Department of Veterans Affairs' Suicide Prevention Application Network (SPAN) database. Analysis of the data suggests that those diagnosed with PTSD were associated with elevated risk for a nonfatal suicide attempt. The author makes recommendations on how the VA and DoD can minimize stigma, encourage individuals to seek help and reduce potential risk for suicide.

PTSD and Suicide Risk Association: A Look at Data

Suicide and Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD) are immense challenges that face the United States today.¹ These challenges are especially daunting for those still serving in the Department of Defense (DoD) and the Veteran population. With this reality, both the DoD and the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) are committed to curbing the effects of PTSD and reducing the alarming number of suicides in these specific populations. While research efforts, treatment, personnel training and outreach, are all tapped to effect the stark realities associated with PTSD and suicide, both departments have much more to accomplish in the coming years to effect an at risk population. As depicted in this statistical analysis, the presence of PTSD appears to be associated with an increased risk for a suicide attempt. While this paper indicates the scope of the problem is immense, the statistical analysis that follows is valuable in supporting this author's hypothesis that this population is at risk and suggests that there are ways DoD and the VA can mitigate the risk. First there is a specific need to identify and document PTSD, then both departments must focus on and reach out to the at risk population through an aggressive national advertisement campaign while reducing the stigma associated with PTSD. Finally, DoD can make institutional changes in schooling and reporting requirements that can curb the tragic effects of these challenges.

There are three distinct populations that require definition, as they are all affected by PTSD and suicide. For the purpose of this research paper, the "Veteran population" refers to those individuals who have exited the military for civilian life. These individuals may or may not have been deployed in a combat operation. The "DoD population" refers to those individuals that are still serving in the military in an Active, Guard, or Reserve status. The third population in the statistical analysis focuses on a specific study group of Veterans that have exited the military and sought treatment with the Veteran Health Administration (VHA).

Scenario: A unit had just returned from a successful tour in Iraq and had been home for approximately two and a half months. Following a demanding physical fitness session the new Battalion Commander relaxed on a beautiful morning in the parking lot of the unit area. As he thought about the coming day's events he was approached by one of the Company Commanders. With tears streaming down her face she informed him that one of her Soldiers had died by suicide in his off-post residence. She had just received a call from the local police. From there the days planned events were forgotten and the unit began the drill; notify the chain of command, assign a Casualty Assistance Officer (CAO), verify the next of kin data, conduct a heart-wrenching inventory of the lost Soldiers' belongings, contact surviving family members, and plan and execute the memorial ceremony. In the hours following the initial notification, a walk-through of the house revealed a state of obvious disrepair and potential alcohol abuse. Ironically, the Soldier had just been notified the night prior that he had received his number one choice for a follow-on assignment and that he would have custody of his two young boys. As so many others that die by suicide, he was reportedly a great Soldier that always accomplished the mission.

Fast forward approximately two years and a few months later: The same unit had just returned from a successful tour in Afghanistan during the Presidential Surge. The unit had excelled in every area and all of the Soldiers made it home safely. Following the detailed reintegration process including family training, suicide awareness and prevention training, talks from Social Workers and chaplains among other topics, the

unit began to take their much deserved post deployment leave. On a particular afternoon, the same Battalion Commander received a call from one of the Company Commanders and was notified that one of his Soldiers had died by suicide while on leave with his family. Again, the unit responded in the way that training and the commitment to the Warrior Ethos demands, to take care of each other and never leave a fallen comrade. As in the first case, the deceased was a model Soldier. Many friends recognized him for the great Soldier that he was and were left to honor him in the only way they knew how, continue the mission while comforting friends and family members.

In both cases, the unit and the Soldiers bonded together to care for those most impacted. They took care of the family, the Company and the friends that remained. Of course, the obvious question we all ask following these tragedies is, "Why did they do it?" Commands across the globe have different systems to analyze why suicides occur in their ranks. Timelines leading up to the events are reviewed, post event interviews with family and friends occur, medical records are reviewed and commands focus on the personal habits of the deceased Soldier, however in many cases the surviving family, friends, and unit are still left wondering why the tragedy occurred. Unfortunately, these stories are becoming all too common in our current environment. In the above true cases, neither Soldier had been diagnosed with PTSD nor had they shown any outward signs that they were contemplating suicide. While there were no indications of PTSD, the recent return from combat operations could lead one to believe that the disorder may have been a factor.

If one transposes either of the above two events over the life of a Veteran who has left the service you will see at least one major difference, in most cases. There is no

unit response following the passing of a Veteran that has transitioned to civilian life, as the Veteran, of course, is no longer part of the unit. Instead, the family of the deceased is left with the same questions without the support of a close, supportive team. It is widely reported that support programs from family and friends and the close bonds that exist among these groups, mitigate potential risk for suicide. For a Veteran that has separated from the service, these mitigating factors are likely diminished through mere distance from a once close-knit family in the unit. As stated by Margaret C. Harrell, Ph.D., the Senior Fellow and Director Joining Forces Initiative Center for a New American Security, "The cohesion and camaraderie of a military unit can induce intense feelings of belonging for many service members. Time away from the unit, however, may result in a reduced or thwarted sense of belonging, as individuals no longer have the daily support of their units and feel separate and different from civilians. This is especially true for Guardsmen, Reservists, and for Veterans."² Therefore, the challenges remain in the Veteran population and may be even more daunting to former service members.

The Scope of the Challenge:

Suicide:

Suicide and suicide prevention efforts have become a national public health concern³ and as such, the subject has strategic importance. Suicide and the resulting effects span across the National population, the Veteran population, and the DoD population.⁴ This has resulted in many different programs and much research aimed at eliminating the practice of suicide in our society. In August of 2012, President Obama signed a Mental Health Executive Order. Among other things, this order directed that

the VA, in conjunction with other Departments, increase the capacity of the Veteran Crisis Line (VCL), improve access, and develop and implement a national suicide prevention campaign on a specific timeline.⁵ The United States Surgeon General stated in the 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention: Goals and Objectives for action, "...Between 2001 and 2009 an average of 33,000 suicide deaths occurred each year in the United States. Suicide is among the top five causes of death for adults under age 45 in the United States and in 2009, more Americans died from suicide than from motor vehicle traffic-related injuries."⁶

With the national spotlight on suicide, the VA and DoD have committed countless resources to arrest the rate of suicide. The Veteran Health Administration's (VHA) estimated cost for suicide prevention efforts between 2008 and 2011 have totaled \$191,505,000.⁷ Between 2012 through 2014 the VHA estimates that it will spend approximately \$220,044,000 on suicide prevention programs devoted to decreasing the number of suicides in the Veteran population.⁸

Following the Joshua Omvig Veterans Suicide Prevention Act of 2007, the VA increased suicide prevention education for the staff, instituted a 24 hour toll free crisis line, called the Veterans Crisis Line, that has a direct link to the National Suicide Prevention Lifeline, assigned a Suicide Prevention Coordinator (SPC) at each VA Medical Center, and increased both the research of suicide and outreach programs available to Veterans struggling with suicidal thoughts or tendencies.⁹ When our Nation's heroes take their own lives after having served with distinction in some of the most dangerous combat situations, it is understandable that such actions are required. The loss of human life and resulting surviving family trauma is compounded by the loss

of a trained and experienced leader who will no longer have the opportunity to positively contribute to the strength of their family, their friends and our society. Understanding these tragic effects, the resulting emphasis only increases.

The military as well, has devoted countless resources to suicide prevention. In a November 19, 2012, *USA Today* article, the author cites that the military has spent more than \$50 million on suicide research and prevention efforts recently.¹⁰ While exact numbers are not available from DoD yet, one of the ongoing efforts of the Defense Suicide Prevention Office is to accurately capture all existing programs and their respective costs, in order to have a baseline understanding of expenses from which to build.¹¹

Despite the committed resources, the suicide prevention effort results are not clearly measurable at this time and suicide numbers for DoD in calendar year 2012 reached an all time high, with a total of 349 among active duty and reserve component personnel.¹² Notwithstanding a recent Army-wide "Suicide Prevention Stand-Down" held in September 2012, the October 2012 suicide numbers still increased by five from September's reported fifteen suicides.¹³ While the suicide numbers increased the month following the Army Stand Down, it would be premature to assess the effectiveness or attribute any direct relationship to the Army-wide effort in September 2012, aimed at reducing suicide in the ranks. With time, and accurate reporting, the Army will have an opportunity to assess the effectiveness of this recent effort and make adjustments to improve future "Stand-Downs."

PTSD:

Like suicide, PTSD has strategic impacts to our Veteran and DoD populations as well. The scrutiny on PTSD in Veterans and members of the military has increased over the last decade, as this disorder is uniquely different than other more commonly recognized wounds caused by combat operations. It is widely understood that PTSD is a unique challenge in that there are generally no visible scars on someone suffering from the disorder. Furthermore, the RAND Corporation published a study entitled "Invisible Wounds of War" recognizing that PTSD, Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI), and major depression, is often invisible to peers, family members and society in general.¹⁴ The media has spotlighted that PTSD afflicts 27 percent of Veterans who served in Afghanistan and/or Irag (as well as more than 30 percent of Vietnam Veterans and about 10 percent of Gulf War vets).¹⁵ With these numbers, DoD and the VA can expect continued emphasis placed on curbing this affliction. Therefore, researchers and medical professionals continue the effort to develop consistent diagnostic criteria and markers that aid in the diagnosis and treatment of PTSD, although science has not revealed a consistent biomarker to date.¹⁶

One must merely look at the headlines of our current media to understand the challenges associated with, and the impact of PTSD, today in our society. As an example, the Staff Sergeant Robert Bales case is currently one of the highest profile legal battles in the military justice system. This Soldier may be tried and executed for allegedly massacring 16 civilians in Afghanistan. Recent reporting indicates that defense attorneys may argue that Bales had PTSD, and that military medical professionals did not diagnose PTSD prior to his deployment to Afghanistan, where the

alleged atrocity occurred.¹⁷ While this information is not official or confirmed, it further demonstrates the challenges associated with diagnosing PTSD.

Additionally, a June 2012 Stars and Stripes article details an increase in the number of Vietnam Veterans seeking help for PTSD. The numbers of Veterans receiving PTSD treatments between 2006 and 2011 rose from 272,000 to more than 476,000 and while Operation Enduring Freedom (OEF) and Operation Iragi Freedom (OIF) Veterans are a large part of that increase, more than half come from earlier conflicts.¹⁸ Tom Berger, the Director of the Health Council at Vietnam Veterans of America, said "Now, after being a workaholic for 40 years, they (Vietnam Veterans) suddenly don't have that structure in their life anymore. I expect there will be more and more folks seeking out help for those issues."¹⁹ Existing VA data mirrors the report shown in Stars and Stripes and further details the rise in numbers of those Veterans diagnosed with PTSD since 2002.²⁰ The article indicates there may be a potential spike in the number of Vietnam Veterans that could require PTSD treatment in the future. Furthermore, if these Veterans had not previously been seen for PTSD, the VA will not only need to be proficient in treating the disorder, but also at diagnosing the disorder. This is an additional challenge, as it may not have been the case with many of the OEF/OIF population where DoD transitioned those already diagnosed with PTSD, to the VA as they exited the service.

Between 2008 and 2011, the VA estimates that it spent \$1,339,339,000 on PTSD with respect to cost for care, treatment, and research.²¹ Furthermore, estimates for the following three years combined, reach as high as \$1,339,020,000 as costs continue to rise.²² When faced with the reality that each individual reacts differently to the same

conditions, it is understandable that properly diagnosing and treating an invisible disease takes enormous resources, including additional providers, training, and increased access. Seeing a civilian casualty in combat may cause PTSD in one Soldier, but may minimally affect another Soldier. As well, an effective treatment for one Veteran may not work for another. With these difficulties, and the broad range of responses to both the cause and current treatments of the disorder, there have been three primary treatment options developed that include psychotherapy ("talk" therapy), pharmacotherapy (medications), or both.²³

However, further complicating treatment options are the non-profit action groups that strive to help Veterans, or those afflicted with the disorder. As an example, groups such as *Canines with a Cause* or *Pets for Patriots*, offer alternative treatment in pairing pets, with Veterans that have PTSD with the theory being that the companionship of a therapy dog will help to minimize the effects of the disorder. A brief search on the internet can reveal over ten such organizations that match dogs with Veterans,²⁴ and while the list is not all inclusive it certainly indicates that this theory has gained at least popular support from the public. Results of these efforts are inconclusive and the VA recognizes the need for more research while acknowledging the potential risks associated with the unconventional treatment method using dogs.²⁵ But the media reports on these unconventional treatments support the argument that PTSD is far from a simple, "one treatment fits all scenario," and that while experimental treatment options may incur some risk, current events show they are options that some with the disorder may consider.

With all the challenges surrounding PTSD, there have been successes. The joint VA/DoD Clinical Practice Guideline (CPG) is evidence of the two Departments working together to use evidence based practices, that produce results. The Guideline Summary of 2010 clearly depicts algorithms for assessing and diagnosing the disorder as well as tables that break down treatment options resulting in a scale of "Significant benefit" to "No benefit/Potential harm."²⁶ These tables are depicted in the CPG for both psychotherapy and pharmacotherapy treatments.²⁷ Some may argue that behavioral health measures of effectiveness in general are not used to their fullest capacity and inappropriately revolve around performance measures as opposed to patient outcomes.²⁸ An example of such a measure would be rating success of treatment on the time it takes a patient to see a provider or fill a prescription. However, the Department of Defense Task Force on Recovering Wounded, III, and Injured Members of the Armed Forces (RWTF) shows better results specifically when focused on PTSD.²⁹

In a FY 2012 report by the RWTF entitled "Effectiveness Results: Post Traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD)" site visits between October 2011 and March 2012 revealed the treatment facilities' measures of effectiveness were outcome focused. Facilities measured their success when dealing with PTSD generally by gauging mission readiness and return to duty, symptom reduction, as well as patient self reports and unit feedback. Results indicated, among other details, a significant decrease in symptoms reported following treatment and that treatment effectiveness was rated at ~80% for those individuals who completed their treatment. Additionally, patients reported high satisfaction in their feedback.³⁰ These successes suggest that we can effectively treat for PTSD symptoms and improve the health of the patient population. Nevertheless,

critical to getting to this step is first, having the patient present for help and second, diagnosing the disorder.

Stigma:

The stigma associated with individuals seeking help for PTSD is very real and impedes efforts to identify those in need, particularly in DoD. In fact, in a recent article entitled "Pentagon Reworks PTSD Strategy," the Army announced that PTSD tends to be under-diagnosed and under treated because of the stigma that discourages troops from seeking help for mental health issues.³¹ The article further outlines that both the Army and the VA are recommending change to the diagnostic criteria that once centered on the words "fear" and "helplessness," as these words discourage some military personnel from seeking the help they need. As the drive toward a consistent diagnosis across both the DoD and VA continues, the fact remains that the professionals in both departments are forced to walk a very fine line between accurately diagnosing the presence of PTSD, while not discouraging those who may need help, to seek the treatments that are currently available.

There is no question that most military personnel are brave young men and women willing to serve their country. They are accustomed to a lifestyle that is generally physically demanding. This undertone applies to both male and female service members who operate shoulder to shoulder in some of the most demanding combat environments. With this association, it is understandable that service members may consider themselves as weak if they can't accomplish their mission due to one ailment or another, further increasing the stigma associated with mental illness.

From the daily and grueling physical fitness sessions, to combat operations where sleep and adequate rest are in many cases scarce, there is little doubt that Soldiers must be in great overall condition to withstand the rigors of their chosen career. Therefore, when a Soldier asks for help or cannot accomplish a physically demanding task, there are likely to be varying levels of negative feedback. The feedback can range from official counseling of an individual from his or her leadership, to unofficial pressure from peers, to meet the standard. This undertone of pressure from peers, subordinates, and leaders alike, exists as many senior military leaders recognize. In a recent discussion, the Chief of Staff of the Army, General Odierno, fully acknowledged the existing stigma and that "Commanders understand... but we still have a cultural problem down to the lowest level where people fear retaliation; they fear, 'what are the impacts on my career' if I come forward and admit I have a problem."³² Therefore, DoD is actively trying to minimize the stigma associated with mental health disorders affecting a Soldier. In the current environment, senior leadership within the Pentagon can be heard echoing the same sentiment over and over: if you are in a crisis, we can provide resources that will help you. You can ask for help and it will not affect your career in the military.

Statistical Analysis:

With the many questions surrounding both suicide and PTSD, this paper further analyzes if the presence of a diagnosis of PTSD has a direct relationship to the increased risk of suicidal behavior. Specifically, data was reviewed to discover if a diagnosis of PTSD increases risk for non-fatal suicide attempts in a select Veteran population as defined below.

Study Population: Based on existing VA data, the study was restricted to Veterans engaged with the Veteran Health Administration (VHA). This specific population of Veterans had VHA service usage in the current or previous fiscal year prior to the index suicide attempt. These Veterans may or may not have deployed to combat operations. Within this population there were 12,077 Veteran patients that had a confirmed non-fatal suicide attempt between October 1, 2010 and March 31, 2012 as reported within the Suicide Prevention Application Network (SPAN) database (see Table 1). For this study, a suicide attempt was defined as a non-fatal, self-inflicted, potentially injurious behavior, with any intent to die, as a result of the behavior. Additionally, a control cohort of VHA patients with no reported history of suicidal ideation was randomly selected, with stratification by age and gender, to mirror the suicide attempter cohort. Both cohorts were reviewed to determine if there was an existing PTSD diagnosis, or lack thereof.

Age	Male	Female		
Total	10,478	1,599		
18-34	2,329	499		
35-64	7,312	1,066		
65+	837	34		

Table 1. Number of Non-Fatal Attempters by Gender and Age, Oct. 2010- Mar. 2012

Study Data Sources, Methodology, and Outcome Measures: Each Veteran Medical Center has a Suicide Prevention Coordinator (SPC) that is responsible for updating suicide attempt data into the on-line application, SPAN. This analysis was based on linking SPAN non-fatal suicide attempts data with inpatient and outpatient records from the National Patient Care Database (NPCD). The NPCD data was used to calculate measures of VHA mental health service usage and indicators of select psychiatric conditions. A diagnosis on any inpatient bed section diagnostic field or any outpatient encounter diagnosis field during the fiscal year prior to the index suicide attempt up to 30 days following the index attempt served as an indication of the select psychiatric condition. The diagnoses were based on the International Classification of Diseases (ICD), 9th revision, Clinical Modification (World Health Organization, 1995). Medical notes regarding PTSD without a formal diagnosis of PTSD, were excluded from the data collection.

The analysis focused on accounting for age, gender, number of VA mental health inpatient bed days, number of VA mental health outpatient encounters, and the following select substance use disorders and mental health conditions:

- Alcohol Use Disorder
- Other Substance Use Disorder
- Bipolar Disorder
- Major Depression
- Other Depression
- Dysthymia
- Schizophrenia
- Other Psychoses
- Personality Disorder

Both cohorts were reviewed to determine the number of individual diagnoses present in each cohort. The selected psychiatric diagnostic characteristics between the case cohort (suicide attempters) and the control cohort (non-attempters) are dissimilar in make-up, meaning the percentage differences of diagnosed disorders between both cohorts are relatively high. (see Table 2)

	Atter	npter	Non-Attempter	
Any Diagnosis	Cohort r	1=12,077	Cohort n=12,077	
	%	n	%	n
Alcohol Substance Use Disorder	54.32	6,560	12.73	1,538
Other Substance Use Disorder	48.65	5,875	8.21	992
Bipolar	26.83	3,240	4.03	487
Major Depression	55.39	6,690	9.32	1,126
Other Depression	30.19	3,646	5.51	665
Dysthymia	13.24	1,599	3.87	467
Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder	48.38	5,843	18.53	2,238
Schizophrenia	11.73	1,417	2.27	274
Other Psychoses	10.76	1,299	1.77	214
Personality Disorder	22.20	2,681	1.81	219

Table 2. Substance Abuse and Mental Health Characteristics

Furthermore, within the above data, 96% of those diagnosed with PTSD in the attempter cohort, had at least one comorbid diagnosis. In the non-attempter cohort, 67% of those diagnosed with PTSD, had at least one comorbid diagnosis.

Analysis: Due to the high percentage differences, the Propensity Score approach was utilized to account for any potential confounding relating to the imbalance in mental service utilization and selected psychiatric conditions. This approach was used to calculate an estimate of the probability that a Veteran had a proximate PTSD diagnosis given the set of covariates: age, gender, mental health utilization, and select psychiatric conditions. The sample of Veterans was then divided into 25, approximately equal strata, based on similar propensity scores. Previous research using simulation suggests that using 5 -10 strata can be expected to remove about 90% of confounding bias.³³ In this case, given the bimodal distribution present for the propensity scores, a systematic process determined that 25 strata were more appropriate for the analysis. The estimated odds ratios were calculated for each of the 25 strata, using a logistic model with non-fatal attempt indicator as the dependent variable, and the propensity score and PTSD indicator as the independent variables. A weighted average of the odds ratio and associated standard errors, was constructed to provide inference about the association between PTSD and the non-fatal attempt.

Limitations: While the statistical data above relates only to Veterans engaged with the Veteran Health Administration (VHA) the author correlates the recommendations below with all Veterans as well as the DoD population. Further research will be required to track the effectiveness of any recommendations to both VA beneficiaries, and service members still within DoD. Additionally, the statistics only relate to suicide attempts within the specific study population and not suicides that resulted in death. There is a possibility that those suicide attempts that did result in a death could have a different relationship to a diagnosis of PTSD.

Additionally, the SPAN database relies on the SPC at each VA medical facility to enter the suicide attempt data. While increased training has occurred within VA facilities, it is possible that an SPC could vary their classification of who had a "Suicide attempt" and who did not. While this remains a limitation, it is also important to note that

both the VA and DoD have agreed to a standardized definition of a suicide attempt, in order to improve reporting of the events across both departments.

Results: In this analysis, after accounting for age, gender, mental health service utilization, and select psychiatric conditions, those with PTSD were more than two times as likely to have had a non-fatal suicide attempt. The overall **odds ratio was 2.37** (standard error: 0.0387, p-value: <0.001), supporting the hypothesis that PTSD could be an indicator for non-fatal suicide attempts.

Discussion and Recommendations:

The findings in the current analysis indicate more focused research is required. Yet, similar research supports the results of the data analysis found in this paper. A recent study focused on Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans and found an increased risk of suicide in those individuals with evidence of psychiatric conditions.³⁴ A prior study including both Veterans and the civilian population found that PTSD specifically, was associated with suicidal behavior including suicide attempts, as well as other health problems including cardiovascular and respiratory disease and cancer.³⁵ Slightly contrary to these two studies, an additional product published in 2009 linked Iraq and Afghanistan Veterans with PTSD and two or more comorbid disorders, to increased risk. In that research a Veteran with two or more comorbid disorders was 5.7 times more likely to have suicidal ideation than a Veteran with PTSD alone.³⁶ The current data accounts for the comorbity through propensity scoring and still underscores the importance of increased scrutiny of patients that present with PTSD alone.

The data presented in this study is an important beginning towards affecting an at risk population. The results, while focused on this specific study population, may also

likely correlate to both the larger Veteran population and the DoD population. As Senior Leadership has been known to say, "A Soldier is a Soldier for Life." Even while different populations deal with different circumstances, those that are focused on *preventing* suicide, may be able to narrow their scope of effort when faced with PTSD. When armed with statistical data that supports that those with PTSD are associated with a risk of more than twice as likely to have a suicide attempt, both the VA and DoD can aggressively monitor this particular population. It will be important that the correct balance is found between focus on this population and ensuring there is not an increase in associated stigma. While the data does contribute to answering the question of "Why a service member or Veteran may die by or attempt suicide" leadership should also understand and consider that the majority of those with PTSD will not die by suicide.³⁷ Therefore the method of engaging the at risk population must be measured, well thought out, and coupled with proven treatment measures in order to mitigate the effects of the disorder.

The study, through design of the Propensity Scoring, accounts for comorbidity and still shows an association with an increased likelihood of suicidal behavior. The data presented in this paper and the data from past research indicates that PTSD alone, as well as PTSD with other comorbid diagnosis', could be associated with elevated suicidal risk for an individual.

The first step towards mitigating the risk is to know an individual has PTSD. As mentioned earlier, one of the best ways to minimize the risk and corresponding increase to the likelihood of a suicide attempt is to find a biomarker that definitively identifies the presence, or lack thereof, of PTSD in an individual. Ongoing research efforts have

continued along this line of effort however, the "PTSD marker" still evades scientists. A marker will effectively remove any doubt of the presence of the illness in every individual tested. With a potential marker in the future, it is possible that both DoD and the VA will be able to isolate these individuals from the general population of Veterans and service men and women in order to target the disorder precisely and provide treatments more effectively. However, an additional complication to the effort to find a biomarker could present itself in a recent case within the Supreme Court. An article in the Washington Post details a case where the court is considering patents for human genes.³⁸ In this particular example a private company argues for the continued right to patent their genes and their opposition argues that genes are a product of nature and cannot be patented. The results of the Supreme Court decision could arguably affect the future of genetic research if private companies are denied their ability to patent and therefore diminish their return on investment. But with the above data indicating that this population of Veterans with PTSD was more than twice as likely to attempt suicide, certainly early and proper identification of PTSD would allow medical providers to zero in on this risk and work to avoid the tragedy before it occurs.

Entry examinations within the DoD and VA should clearly document the existence of the disorder when discovered, and medical professionals should share knowledge with leaders and other providers that deliver care. Undoubtedly, the creation of an electronic health record that can be commonly accessed by VHA and DoD providers, and remains with a Soldier for his/her entire life, will assist in this effort. While certain medical information is protected by the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA),³⁹ this paper indicates that institutions could

potentially impact suicide with targeted focus on a population associated with elevated risk. Therefore, if the Departments want to ensure they gain momentum in curbing the risk associated with PTSD, they may have compromise in other areas such as reducing the information sharing restrictions designed to protect personal health information (PHI). While legal experts examine and argue about what can be shared (within the provisions of HIPAA) across department lines, provider systems and provider-leader relationships, the departments should err on the side of sharing, as this information is vital to provide the most common picture to individuals in a position that could save a life.

DoD must eliminate the stigma associated with PTSD and other mental health concerns. In order for all to receive required treatment, service members cannot continue to perceive a threat when seeking help for an invisible disorder. However, the question remains, how does the institution minimize the stigma in order to reach the service members and Veterans that ultimately do not want to be known as a weak or damaged person and may not trust the highest level of "Brass," or the medical experts that work with our Veterans? One potential answer is for both DoD and the VA to establish an aggressive national advertising effort to get the word out to military personnel and Veterans, on both television and radio. While one can view Public Service Announcements (PSA) for the Veteran Crisis Line (VCL) within VA medical centers and in outreach programs, arguably the word is not getting to the entire population. One can also view videos of senior DoD officials carrying the message to reduce stigma through military blogs, social media and websites, however that media is arguably not getting to targeted audience.

A recent example of this recurring trend of falling short on messaging reportedly occurred when the ex-Navy Sea Air Land (SEAL) Special Forces team member responsible for killing Osama Bin Laden did not know that he was eligible for VA medical care, after his departure from active service. According to the recently separated service member "I left SEALs on Friday...My health care for me and my family stopped at midnight Friday night. I asked if there was some transition from my TRICARE to Blue Cross Blue Shield. They said no. You're out of the service, your coverage is over. Thanks for your sixteen years."40 While this reporting initially suggested that the former SEAL had been abandoned by the military and the VA following his separation, in reality it was a case where the subject claims he did not know the benefits existed. In fact, all Veterans who have served in either Operation Iragi Freedom or Operation Enduring Freedom do qualify for five years of VA medical care, provided they had either an honorable or a general discharge from the service.⁴¹ Therefore this former Navy SEAL did qualify for benefits. This instance supports the argument that the VA's and DoD's attempt to inform their populations, falls short even in the most high profile examples.

While tremendous effort is spent by the VA, DoD and the Department of Labor (DOL) to team up and transition military personnel to civilian life through a series of programs called the Transition Assistance Program (TAP),⁴² information regarding benefits and resources available to Veterans may not be well known, as highlighted in this particular example in the media. The information gap likely applies to suicide prevention efforts such as the VCL and efforts that fight the stigma associated with PTSD, as well. During TAP, transitioning service members attend numerous classes.

The program consists of comprehensive three-day workshops at selected military installations nationwide. Facilitators from the VA, DoD, State Employment Services, military family support services, and DOL contractors discuss topics that are designed to ease transition to civilian life. Service members learn about VA benefits, job searches, career decision-making, current occupational and labor market conditions, resume and cover letter preparation and interviewing techniques, among other things.⁴³ Despite the fact that this program is mandated by legislation⁴⁴ and applies to all transitioning service members, the above example regarding the ex-Navy SEAL indicates that the message may not always reach the intended audience.

An effective and aggressive advertisement campaign that promotes the VCL and fights the stigma associated with PTSD is needed. When was the last time you saw an advertisement on television that spoke to Veterans about the risk of suicide and the help that exists? Furthermore, have you ever seen a successful Soldier on national television discussing his life challenges and the help and treatments that exist, that were beneficial in dealing with these challenges? The answer may very likely be never. The advertisements on television either do not exist or exist as a PSA. Perhaps an effective ad campaign that incorporates senior leadership, peers at the lowest levels and family members discussing the positive message that treatments work and are available, would go a long way in preventing potential suicides. Within this effort, care will be required to ensure we do not further alienate those at risk personnel with suicidal data that could potentially further the stigma. While the PSA efforts for the VCL, are rated in the top 1% of the inventory,⁴⁵ the Department does not control when and how often the announcements get media play. Announcements on the radio are scarce as well. For

reasons unknown, these two very powerful media outlets are not exploited to the fullest extent possible by the VA or DoD.

Many people can probably call to mind the clip of the large ship cruising through blue waters with multiple aircraft on the deck, and immediately associate it with the U.S. Navy "A global force for good."⁴⁶ As well most people can also associate "The few and the proud," immediately with the Marines. These examples demonstrate the power that an effective ad campaign can carry. Yet DoD's effort to eliminate stigma is somewhat limited to current events articles, military blogs and military training sessions. The VA's effort to publicize the VCL, and thereby maximize the effectiveness of it, is continuing to expand which is indicative of the Department's understanding of the importance of an effecting advertisement campaign. In certain parts of the country such as the National Capital Region the VA has increased the messaging effort to include signage on public transportation platforms and throughout common public areas. However these efforts may very likely be enhanced through the further use of television and radio.

While one may argue that a national advertisement campaign would produce minimal returns on investment, this author simply points to the February 2013 Superbowl. Top corporations and businesses across the U.S. clearly see the value in producing effective, thought provoking advertisements, for targeted populations, spending up to four million dollars for thirty seconds of air time.⁴⁷ When this event's commercials are coupled with the media hype both prior to and after the football game the effects are likely exponential. A similar effort within VA and DoD could effectively combat the trend of information over load that so often occurs in classroom settings like TAPs, where transitioning Veterans may be focused on other things such as upcoming

terminal leave, moving their homes and families, and their future livelihood. The campaign could also reach those that endure the often lengthy and mandatory training requirements, including suicide prevention training, that service members work through, yet where the results are not measurable. Instead, engaging and recurring ads on both television and radio, featuring successful leaders in society that have received the help needed for PTSD, may resonate with the target population both still serving and those who have completed the transition to civilian life.

It is important to note that there is an ongoing effort for a collaborative PSA called "Stand by Them" with both the VA and DoD. This effort targets the friends and families of those in crisis, and encourages the use of the VCL. It is set to be released in April of 2013.⁴⁸ These actions point to the increased cooperation between the VA and DoD aimed at preventing suicidal behaviors amongst both populations, and have the potential to impact the lack of social support that Veterans face after they separate from their unit. An argument can be made that a family member or friend that takes the time to call the VCL on behalf of their Veteran, is also more likely to offer the support structure needed by someone in crisis, even after separation from the unit. While future research will reveal the level of success for this initiative, a national ad campaign using both television and radio offer an immense capability that may further exploit the momentum gained by the current joint PSA.

Within the Army, the Pre-Command Course (PCC) at Ft. Leavenworth is a perfect venue for training our future Commanders on the challenges associated with both PTSD and suicide. While the existing course presents valuable information from the senior leadership at the strategic level, more can be done to prepare our future

leadership to prevent suicide and stigma associated with mental health disorders. There is little question of the positive value of a Commander personally spearheading these two issues from the top down. While command emphasis is widely understood in the ranks, with the intense OPTEMPO of the last twelve years of combat operations, all too often training for subjects like suicide prevention and eliminating associated stigma, get delegated to chaplains, Military Family Life Consultants (MFLCs), or other medical professionals. This is a missed opportunity for Commanders to personally engage their Soldiers on one of the toughest issues that faces today's military. While chaplains, MFLCs and medical professionals are certainly valuable to the prevention efforts, they do not carry the weight of the Commander. With the expected drawdown in Afghanistan and resulting decrease in OPTEMPO, a module at the PCC that specifically focuses on command emphasis and provides techniques available to the Commander to personally train the unit on suicide prevention, could pay dividends and help to arrest the rising number of suicides within the ranks.

Similarly, the military should further invest in the training of the Non-Commissioned Officer (NCO) Corps. At the Sergeant Major Academies and Senior NCO training courses, students should be informed of the increased risk for suicide attempts associated with PTSD subjects. This recommendation is further supported by the RWTF 2012 Annual Report which recommends further VA integration with the DoD during formal military education to increase the understanding of the challenges both Departments face, and the benefits available to both populations.⁴⁹ While the study above is certainly not all inclusive, it can indicate to NCOs that directly deal with these Soldiers on a one-on-one basis, that they can initiate action that may make a difference.

These actions include but are not limited to leadership counseling, escorting Soldiers to medical professionals, increased monitoring at the lowest level and rapid response to any acute situations where the Soldier is experiencing an elevated level of stress. With the NCO Corps fully informed of the potential PTSD linkage to suicide attempts, we could likely see more engaged leadership. Also with statistical analysis that supports the association of increased risk, the NCO Corps can further validate the existence of invisible wounds. This could lead to reduced stigma for mental health conditions and specifically PTSD.

One of the most frustrating aspects of suicide prevention is likely the fact that one rarely knows they have successfully assisted someone and potentially prevented a suicide from happening. Conversely, it is the tragic events that are recorded, tracked, and discussed. Both DoD and the VA are all too aware of the suicides that they could not prevent, and reporting on these events has greatly improved, but there also needs to be a reporting system developed that captures those that were saved either prior to or following suicidal behavior. While the VCL does track calls that result in prevented suicides, other programs do not. A system that captures the suicides that were prevented through other programs such as training sessions, post-deployment reintegration sessions, and individual intervention, has yet to be developed. But logic suggests that it would be a significant incentive for all individuals involved in suicide prevention, to be able to measure their success on a personal basis. While leaders may not know it, the odds are that someone in the at-risk population is hearing the training, accessing the care they need, and developing coping mechanisms that help them deal with their own personal crisis. Leadership needs to take further steps to indentify these

people and find out what worked in their specific case and why. This data needs to be recorded in a standardized manner and units and organizations recognized for outstanding suicide prevention efforts across DoD and the VA.

While PTSD and suicide are immense challenges, the fact that existing VA data indicates that PTSD is associated with an increased risk for suicide attempts, offers an opportunity to exploit. Continued research must succeed in the development of a biomarker for PTSD and both the VA and DoD must document the presence of the disorder. Both departments can then specifically target this specific population through an aggressive national advertisement campaign, attempt to reduce the stigma associated with PTSD through advertisements and leader engagement, and make institutional changes in schooling and reporting that will lead to diminishing the consequences of these challenges. While success stories of suicide prevention engagements will remain hard to measure at the lowest levels, decreasing the number of suicides in Veterans and DoD will have a resounding impact on our society. By winning this battle, both departments will reinforce their commitment to honoring our Nation's heroes.

Note: The views expressed in this student academic research paper are those of the author alone and do not reflect the official policy or position of the Department of Veterans Affairs.

Acknowledgement: The author gratefully acknowledges the statistical analysis conducted by statistician, Mr. Brady Stephens, and the professional support of

epidemiologist, Doctor Robert Bossarte, both with the Department of Veterans Affairs,

Center of Excellence for Suicide Prevention. Mr. Stephens' and Dr. Bossarte's efforts

were critical to the success of this paper.

Endnotes

¹Regina M. Benjamin, 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention: Goals and Objectives for Action, A Report of the U.S. Surgeon General and of the National Action Alliance for Suicide Prevention (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, September 2012).

² Margaret C. Harrell, Ph.D., the Senior Fellow and Director Joining Forces Initiative Center for a New American Security, *Witness Testimony At House Committee on Veterans' Affairs Hearing on Understanding and Preventing Veteran Suicide*, 112th Cong., 1st Sess., December 2, 2011.

³ Benjamin, 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention, 3.

⁴ Ibid.

⁵ Barrack Obama, President, United States, *Improving Access to Mental Health Services for Veterans, Service Members, And Military Families*, August 31, 2012.

⁶ Benjamin, 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention, 3.

⁷ Mark Yow, e-mail message to author, November 26, 2012.

⁸ Ibid.

⁹ Benjamin, 2012 National Strategy for Suicide Prevention, 98.

¹⁰ Gregg Zorraya, "Army, Navy Suicides This Year at Record High," *USA Today*, November 19, 2012.

¹¹ William Crowley, e-mail message to author, November 15, 2012.

¹² Bill Chappel, "U.S. Military's Suicide Rate Surpassed Combat Deaths in 2012," January 14, 2013, http://www.npr.org/blogs/thetwo-way/2013/01/14/169364733/u-s-militarys-suicide-rate-surpassed-combat-deaths-in-2012, (accessed on February 21, 2013).

¹³ Lolita C. Baldor, "Army Suicides for 2012 Surpass Last Year's Numbers," November 15, 2012, http://www.military.com/daily-news/2012/11/16/army-suicides-for-2012-surpass-last-years-numbers.html (accessed 16 Nov 12).

¹⁴ Terri Tanielian and Lisa H. Jaycox, *Invisible Wounds of War*, (Santa Monica: RAND 2008).

¹⁵ Simon Rios, "NH Veteran moving on with PTSD," *New Hampshire Union Leader*, January 30, 2013.

¹⁶ James Dao, "Study Seeks Biomarkers for Invisible War Scars," *New York Times*, February 6, 2013.

¹⁷ Rachel La Corte, "Questions Still Unanswered after Bales Hearing," November 14, 2012, http://www.militarytimes.com/news/2012/11/ap-robert-bales-preliminary-hearing-ends-111412/ (accessed from on November 15, 2012).

¹⁸ Leo Shane III, "Retirement Might Unleash PTSD Symptoms in Vietnam Veterans," *Stars and Stripes,* June 20, 2012.

¹⁹ Ibid.

²⁰ Rani Hoff, e-mail message to author, April 22, 2013.

²¹ Mark Yow, e-mail message to author, November 26, 2012.

²² Department of Veterans Affairs, *FY 2013 Funding and FY 2014 Advance Appropriations Request*, (Washington DC: 2013 Congressional Submission), 1I-25.

²³ National Institute of Mental Health, How is PTSD Treated Home Page, http://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/publications/post-traumatic-stress-disorder-ptsd/how-isptsd-treated.shtml (accessed on January 15, 2013).

²⁴ Vets Adopt Pets Home Page, http://vetsadoptpets.org/vetservicedogs.html, (accessed on March 6, 2013).

²⁵ Kristen Moulton, "Utah Nonprofit Matches Service Dogs to Veterans with PTSD." *Salt Lake Tribune*, January 9, 2013.

²⁶Department of Veterans Affairs and Department of Defense, *VA/DoD Clinical Practice Guideline, Management of Post-Traumatic Stress*, Guideline Summary, Version 2, (Washington DC: Department of Veterans Affairs and Department of Defense 2010).

²⁷ Ibid.

²⁸ Warren Lockett, M.D., "Military Health System Centers of Excellence Oversight Board," briefing commentary, Recovering Warrior Task Force Business Meeting, Arlington Va., April 2, 2013.

²⁹ Department of Defense Recovering Warrior Task Force, *RWTF Effectiveness Results: Post Traumatic Stress Disorder & Traumatic Brain Injury Services*, 2012, http://dtf.defense.gov/rwtf/erd/2012erd09.pdf, (accessed on April 3, 2013).

³⁰ Ibid.

³¹ Adam Ashton, "Pentagon Reworks PTSD Strategy," *Tacoma News Tribune*, February 19, 2013.

³² J.D. Leipold, "CSA Talks About Suicide Prevention," September 28, 2012, linked from *The United States Army Home Page*, http://www.army.mil/article/88152/ (accessed on February 21, 2013).

³³ P.R. Rosenbaum and D.B. Rubin, "Reducing Bias in Observational Studies Using Sub-Classification on the Propensity Score," *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 79, (1984): 516-524.

³⁴ Mark A. Ilgen et al., "Psychopathology, Iraq and Afghanistan Service, and Suicide Among Veterans Health Administration Patients," *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 80, No. 3 (2012): 323-330.

³⁵ Jitender Sareen et al., "Physical and Mental Comorbidity, Disability, and Suicidal Behavior Associated With Posttraumatic Stress Disorder in a Large Community Sample," *Psychosomatic Medicine*, no. 69 (April 2007): 242-248.

³⁶ Mathew Jakupcak et al., "Posttraumatic Stress Disorder as a Risk Factor for Suicidal Ideation in Iraq and Afghanistan War Veterans," *Journal of Traumatic Stress* 22, No. 4 (August 2009): 303-306.

³⁷ Department of Veterans Affairs, VA Suicide Prevention Program, Facts about Veteran Suicide, April 2011,

www.erie.va.gov/pressreleases/assets/SuicidePreventionFactSheet.doc, (accessed on April 8, 2013)

³⁸ Robert Barnes, "Supreme Court Considers Gene Patents," *The Washington Post,* April 16, 2013, http://www.washingtonpost.com/politics/supreme-court-weighs-gene-case-on-science-vs-patent-scale/2013/04/15/35dd4d42-a60a-11e2-8302-3c7e0ea97057_story.html, (accessed on April 17, 2013).

³⁹ United States Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights, *Summary of the HIPAA Privacy Rule*, http://www.hhs.gov/ocr/privacy/hipaa/understanding/summary/privacysummary.pdf (accessed on February 21, 2013).

⁴⁰ Phil Bronstein, "The Man Who Killed Osama bin Laden... Is Screwed," *Esquire Magazine*, February 11, 2013.

⁴¹ Veteran Benefits Line, telephone interview by author, February 24, 2013.

⁴² U.S. Department of Labor, *Transition Assistance Program: Veteran Fact Sheet*, http://www.dol.gov/vets/programs/tap/tap_fs.htm, (accessed on February 21, 2013).

⁴³ Ibid.

⁴⁴ Vow to Hire Heroes Act, Sec 221, 112th Cong., 1st Sess., January 5, 2011

⁴⁵ Jan Kemp, e-mail message to author, February 13, 2012.

⁴⁶ United States Navy, "A Global Force for Good," YouTube, video file, http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=EEtZ5r0CIYI, (accessed on February 14, 2013).

⁴⁷ Lisa de Moraes, "Super Bowl Commercial Prices Spike As Execs Weigh If It's Better To Release Ads Early Online," *Washington Post*, February 1, 2013.

⁴⁸ Rhett Herrera, telephone interview by author, March 4, 2013.

⁴⁹ Department of Defense Recovering Warrior Task Force, *2011-2012 Annual Report*, (Washington DC: AECOM National Security Programs August 31, 2012), 42.